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Monmouth, Illinois

September 2007

Celebrating 83 Years of AAUW in Monmouth! 

President’s Report

Ronda Willhardt
How are we already well into September?  If the switch from summer to academic year brings a change to you and your household, I hope it has been a smooth transition.  
I was sorry to miss the August Kick-Off dinner.  Many thanks to Ruth Wright, our hostess, and those who brought food and contributed in others ways to the evening. In addition to good company and conversation, the gathered group attended to business issues. It was agreed that the Monmouth AAUW Branch will purchase liability insurance from the Stanton Ingersoll Agency to cover branch events and meetings.  The branch has probably stretched its luck going as long as it has without this coverage, and having such insurance has become necessary to hold meetings at various locations in town.
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Kudos also to the group for discussing money-raising ideas.  We look forward to having more Gwen Frostic stationery for sale this fall and collecting loose change at meetings. Small contributions can add up to a generous donation.
On the AAUW state level, amendments to the state and branch bylaws have been distributed.  The amendments require a removal of statements advising “AAUW is a member of IFUW.”  A branch vote is not needed because this is a mandatory amendment.  Our branch bylaws will be reviewed and adjusted as necessary.

The next branch meeting is Monday, September 17, at 7 p.m.  We will gather in the Social Hall of Faith Church for a presentation on “Education Issues for Hispanic Girls and Women in Monmouth,” headed up by member Isa Sippo.  

Until then, enjoy the last warm days of summer and the cool evenings of early fall.
¡Adelante! Book Group

Our next meeting is scheduled for September 13 at 7 p.m. at Estelle Barnes’ home: 502 College Manor, Monmouth. The book selection is Digging to America by Anne Tyler.
The School Library Journal says, “Two families arrive at the Baltimore/Washington International
Airport in August 1997 to claim the Korean infants they have adopted. Strangers until that evening, they are destined to begin a friendship that will span their adoptive daughters' childhoods. Bitsy and Brad Donaldson are the quintessential middle-class, white American couple. Sami and Ziba Yazdan are Iranian Americans. From the beginning, the differences in the ways they will raise their daughters are obvious.”
Please bring book ideas for future meetings.
Annual Cultural Festival
Ruby Pentsil-Bukari
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Please join us for the Monmouth College Annual Cultural Festival! The Festival is September 22, from noon-4 p.m. at the College’s Dunlap Terrace. Admission is free!
“MexiRicans” Talk on Campus
Ruby Pentsil-Bukari

Since September and October are the months for the celebration and marking of Hispanic/ Latino heritage nationwide, the Monmouth College office of intercultural life and the departments of Spanish and Education are sponsoring a program on “MexiRicans” later this month.


Professor Kim Potowski of the University of Illinois at Chicago (Department of Spanish, French, Italian and Portuguese) will 
discuss her study on the Spanish of “MexiRicans.” Please join us Thursday, September 20 at 7 p.m. in the Morgan Room for her talk, “I Was Raised Talking Like My Mom: The Influence of Mothers on the Spanish of MexiRicans.”
Art Presenter Kickoff Meeting 
Jan DeYoung
The AAUW Art Presenter Program will hold its annual kickoff meeting on Tuesday, September 25, at Buchanan Center for the Arts.  At 6:30 p.m., Stephanie Baugh, a member of the art department at Monmouth College, will discuss the importance of art in children's development.  If you haven't heard Stephanie speak about the role of the arts in education, please come to hear her, even if you aren't going to be a volunteer art presenter this year.

As usual, Lila Blum, Lori Ockert and I will talk about the practical aspects of the program; that part of the meeting will begin about 7 p.m.  New and experienced presenters are encouraged to attend both parts of the meeting. This is also the time for veteran presenters to pick up their art works in preparation for their first presentation of the year, scheduled to take place during the first week in October.

We will need a few AAUW volunteers to help presenters find and sign out their art works, too.  If you are able to give us a couple of hours that

night, please call or email Jan (734-5529, jdeyoung@maplecity.com) or Lila (734-7553, blum@maplecity.com).  Even more important, if you're willing to be an art presenter this year, call or email Lori (734-7743, loriockert@ gmail.com).
We also want to thank Kathy Lowe-Arthur, Marilyn Van Ausdall, and Amy Zesbaugh for helping with portfolio cleanup.
Thank you for your continuing support of the AAUW Art Presenter Program!
WITASWAN Film Group

Donna Sproston
The Monmouth Swans will not meet in September. See you in October!
RADA Sales Underway

Jonalyn Heaton

Think RADA for great gift ideas, from knives to cookbooks to candles! Profits benefit the Education Foundation. I’ll bring new RADA brochures to the September meeting. Ordering through the brochures saves on shipping costs, which can really add up. All orders will be collected by November 1 to ensure delivery for the holiday season. Consider taking a catalog and order form to your place of employment.  All year round, however, you can also use the RADA web site to place orders at HelpOur Fundraiser.com (order #500207, password AAUW). 
This is a great fundraiser for our Education Foundation/LAF donation.  Please contact me or Donna Sproston if you have questions.
Membership News

Marilyn Van Ausdall

AAUW is in the second year of its Member-Get-a-Member campaign.  Every member is challenged to recruit at least one new member by June 15, 2008.  At aauw.org, read more about the rewards, special incentives, and grand prize incentives that recruiting members will be eligible to receive.  All women and girls will be the real winners, though, as this great organization grows in numbers and strength.  

Remember some of the following benefits when you’re speaking to people about AAUW:

· Having a voice in government

· Being part of a powerful network

· Having timely and relevant information at your fingertips

· Having opportunities to take part in national and regional activities

· Having opportunities for activism

· Professional and educational support

· Access to fellowships, grants, and awards

· Updates on groundbreaking research

· International connections

· Increased buying power
Membership Recruitment Suggestions 

From the AAUW Website
AAUW members are a group of individuals who are passionate about the organization and its work – because equity is still an issue.  The years have proven that a member sharing her passion about AAUW with someone else has helped to keep our numbers strong.  The stronger we are, the more we can accomplish on behalf of women and girls.

Share your passion:  Call someone you know or may have just met and tell her about AAUW; tell her about the parts of the organization that make you so passionate.  Tell her about the mission, the research, the advocacy, the philanthropy and why you are a member.

THEN – ask her to become a part of this organization that means so much to you.  Invite her to join, either as a branch member or as a member-at-large.

EVEN BETTER – give the gift of membership.  What better way to show your passion about AAUW then to share membership in the organization with someone you care about.

YOU are the KEY!
All Kids Program

P. Joan Larsen
Across the country, working people are struggling with the high cost of health care.

In October 2005, the Illinois General Assembly approved the All Kids program, and on November 15, 2005, it was signed into law.

Illinois became the first state in the nation to provide access to low cost or free comprehensive health care coverage for all uninsured children, regardless of family income.
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Over the past year, Pennsylvania and Massachusetts have also approved legislation to ensure that every child is covered by affordable health care. California may soon also have this coverage.

All Kids makes comprehensive health insurance available to all uninsured Illinois children.  It covers immunizations, doctor visits, hospital stays, prescription drugs, vision and dental care, eyeglasses and asthma inhalers.

Since All Kids began, thousands of schools, religious organizations and pharmacies have assisted families in program enrollment of over 350,000 children.  It was hoped that 3,000 doctors would enroll to care for the children.  To date, over 4,000 doctors have signed up to be primary care providers, far surpassing original expectations.

It’s a known fact that healthy children learn better.

Every participant in state health care programs now has available the “Illinois Nurse Helpline.”  It is available to patients who are unable to contact their primary care providers after hours or on weekends.  This service is available 24/7 and is being used as a means to help stop unnecessary emergency room visits and will also help participants learn skills that will stop serious medical problems before they start.

Everyone is invited and encouraged to become more aware of available state programs that improves access to quality, affordable health care in Illinois.  

For more information, visit www.allkids.com.
Preschool in Ankara, Turkey

Sue Holm

As I mentioned in an earlier email to many of you, when I was in Turkey last semester, I visited a women's foundation run by and for women in a poor area of Ankara, the capital city of Turkey.  
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Zuhal, the director of the main foundation and the inspiration and energy behind so much of what the foundation does, together with others, started a non-profit preschool. My understanding is that it is for the children of the (poor) women who need to work daily. 
I would like to thank everyone who donated money to this secular preschool. The school is now affiliated with an established charitable group with its own tax I.D. number, so the money goes straight to the bank account of the preschool. If you would like to donate, checks should be made out to “Bridge to Turkiye,” and in the memo line write “Ankara Preschool.” Checks can be sent to me and I will forward them. 
Area Activities

Kathy Lowe-Arthur

This fall there are several fun activities near Monmouth.

September 22
Enjoy the free Al Sears Jazz Festival in Chandler Park, Macomb (held in conjunction with the Gazebo Art Festival). For the schedule, visit searsjazzfestival.com.

September 29
Community Clean-up of the Cedar Creek
Conservation District, from 9 a.m. – noon, with a cookout from noon to 1 p.m. To join Green Solutions, sign up for the upcoming clean-up, or for general information contact: Linda Blaine or 
Tammy Duerre at the Prairie Tech Learning Center (734-1068).
September 29-October 28
Jacob Lawrence: The Migration Series, Figge Art Museum, Davenport, IA (information is from figgeartmuseum.org)
The Migration Series is the seminal work of one of the most prominent and respected African-American artists of the 20th c. Jacob Lawrence (1917-2000) created these panels to describe the mass migration of African-Americans in the south from 1910 to 1930 to urban centers in the north. 
The Great Migration was the largest movement of black people since slavery removed Africans to the Americas. Lawrence’s panels portray the story of people seeking a better life and involve history, sociology, and poetry in a visual narrative. The 60-panel series is owned jointly by the Phillips Collection in Washington and Museum of Modern Art in New York. Thirty of those panels will be displayed. A video about Lawrence will be shown on the 3rd floor in [image: image6.jpg]


conjunction with the exhibition. 
October 6 and 7
Scarecrow Festival, Standish Park, Galesburg, 9 a.m. – 5 p.m. Annual festival where area businesses, clubs, groups & individuals submit hand made scarecrows in five categories for public voting, winners are determined by votes from festival attendees. Enjoy live entertainment, great food, arts & crafts, children’s activities, there is something for the whole family to enjoy. Standish Park is one block south of the Public Square. Call for details (309-343-2485) or visit scenicdrive@grics.net or home.grics.net/ scenicdrive.

AAUW Is Busy on the Hill
From the AAUW Website
Senate Passage of Higher Education Act Reauthorization 

AAUW applauds the Senate for passing (95-0) the Higher Education Amendments of 2007 (S. 1642).  This bill will maintain many important programs for college students, and provides new opportunities to invest in helping all students receive the benefits of a higher education, particularly women.
Federal Minimum Wage Increase 
AAUW celebrates the enactment of the first increase in the federal minimum wage in nearly 10 years. The increase from $5.15 to $5.85 is the first in a series of three steps that will lead to a federal minimum wage of $7.25 in 2009. Of the nearly 12 million workers who will receive a pay increase as the result of this legislation, approximately 60% are women.
Passage of Bill to Ease Student Loan Burden 

This recently passed bill is the largest investment in higher education since the GI Bill and is geared to increase scholarships and reduce loan and tuition costs for undergraduate students.
AAUW Releases Report on Equal Pay Day 

AAUW’s latest research report, Behind the Pay Gap, shows that just one year after college graduation, women working fulltime earn only 80% of what their male counterparts earn.  This is true even when women are working in the same career field. Ten years after college graduation, women have fallen even farther behind, earning only 69% of men’s wages.
Pay Gap Research Available 

AAUW’s Educational Foundation also has updated its Gains in Learning online report which presents data and ranking son the pay gap between college-educated men and women in each state.  Go to www.aauw.org and click on the link “Public Perceptions of the Pay Gap” to see how our state and others rank.

International Relations 

Jan Lisa Huttner, Director of International Relations, AAUW, IL, Inc.

Please note that if you are planning to do an International Relations program that includes raising money for our sisters overseas, then we ask you to consider doing so under the umbrella of the ONE SHARED WORLD campaign (which has partnered with “Global Giving” to identify the many worthy projects described in the AAUW website's “Do More” section).
 
This is NOT mandatory, and you are still able to contribute to Bina Roy, Virginia Gildersleeve, and or other IFUW-affiliated funds as you choose. For every dollar you send us to support international projects, however, we will send 2/3 to the ONE SHARED WORLD campaign project you specify and 1/3 to AAUW to support program initiatives funded by AAUW's Leadership and Training Institute (including the ONE SHARED WORLD campaign).
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Rationale: We must all be sensitive to the fact that while AAUW members support others in the quest for equity for women and girls, we must also support our own AAUW Leadership and Training Institute (LTI), because LTI is now the vehicle for providing that outside support under our new structure.
 
Note that all contributions to the projects listed by “Global Giving” are tax deductible, as are all contributions made to AAUW's Leadership and Training Institute.
 
Additional information about AAUW-Illinois' new ONE SHARED WORLD campaign “pilot project” will be provided at the Fall District Conferences in October.  Meanwhile, we encourage you to review the materials already provided on the AAUW website: http://www.aauw.org/ international_corner/OneSharedWorld.cfm
 
Please contact me if you have specific questions prior to October: jan_aauwil@msn.com.
Jane Addams Committee Report
Marla Kim Benziger, Chair

The Jane Addams Committee has been very active this summer preparing for the inaugural Jane Addams Commemorative Holiday, December 10, 2007.  The Chicago History Museum will host an original Hull-House play, sponsored by AAUW-IL, Inc. on December 8.  On December 10, we will co-sponsor a breakfast with the Jane Addams Hull House Association and a lunch with the Jane Addams Hull-House Museum.

We are aware of Jane Addams programs sponsored by branches across the state. We suggest that branches invite their local state legislators to their Jane Addams programs.  Also, please email marlakim2@aol.com with your Jane Addams program information (date, place and time) as we would like to post all the programs on the Jane Addams site on the AAUW state website.

Branches will receive Jane Addams bookmarks for distribution to members and your communities.  Please help to spread the word.

Please visit www.aauw-il.org/jane.html for continuing information on this historic holiday.
Mission in Action

From the AAUW Member News and 
Action Bulletin
National Girls Collaborative Project Seeks Regional Liaisons 
AAUW is recruiting National Girls Collaborative Project regional liaisons for 2008! We are [image: image7.wmf]looking for members who are passionate about increasing the opportunities for girls in science, technology, engineering, and math to serve as regional liaisons for a National Science Foundation–funded project. 
Liaisons are needed from the following regions/states:
Upper Midwest (preferably ND or SD)        
Great Lakes (preferably OH or IL)
Rocky Mountain (preferably CO or NM)     Southwest Central (preferably TX, KS, or MO)
Southeast Central (preferably TN or KY)    Maine

Nominations are due by September 28, 2007. To nominate yourself or someone else, please visit the AAUW website and download the liaison nomination form. It's a great way to get involved in increasing the number of women in traditionally male fields. 

College Students Gather in Washington for Leadership Conference

The 2007 National Conference for College Women Student Leaders was a success! More than 300 young women from 25 states participated in the conference, which featured two and a half days of exciting activities. Attendees enjoyed noted keynote speakers and their accompanying book signings, an inspiring Women of Distinction Awards ceremony, terrific workshops, and a special basketball game by Washington’s WNBA team, the Mystics, which also celebrated the 35th anniversary of Title IX. 
Many thanks to all the AAUW states and branches that supported student attendance at this year’s conference. Please sign up to receive updates about next year’s conference and encourage women college students you may know to do so as well.
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AAUW-IL State News 

Nancy K. Daugherty
I have a lot of exciting news for you this month.  The AAUW-IL, Inc. board met recently, and plans are being finalized for the Fall Conferences. Districts 1, 2, 3 will meet on  October 27, at Richland Community College in Decatur.
You will find further details on the website and in the Link, which you should have received by now. The registration form will be available from both sources.  
Other important dates for branch calendars and websites:
· November 1: Nominations due for State Board positions
· December 10: Jane Addams Day
· December 15: Deadline for EF, LAF, and other giving for 2007 credit

· March 29, 2008: International SWAN Day

· May 2-3, 2008: State Convention, Holiday Inn Select in Naperville (1801 N. Naper Road, Naperville, IL  60563).  We think everyone will be very pleased with this facility. 
Highlights From the Association Convention in Phoenix
Ruth Sweetser, Lombard Branch, was reelected as Association President.  Jennifer Wilken, Aurora Branch, won the contested race for Development Director on the EF board.   Congratulations to these ladies.  
 
AAUW will be changing to one corporation in the near future after unanimously passing the bylaws change.  Donations to the Educational Foundation and the Legal Advocacy Fund will still be sent in as they have been with checks made payable to each fund and designations for particular fellowships such as the Eleanor Roosevelt Fund or an American Fellowship fund named for someone can be indicated.  Branch names should still be indicated in the memo line of checks for the proper credit to be given to that branch.  
Speaker Sherry Shiller challenged us to stay focused on what is important for AAUW, and she talked to us about the importance of making important changes take place for the organization to survive.  She told us that it is not trespassing to go beyond our own boundaries.  It takes passion and energy to drive our techniques.  
In a video message, Dewitt Jones, photographer for National Geographic, inspired us to stay focused on our vision and to trust out intuition.  He showed how going to the edge of our boundaries may not always give us the vision needed.  The example was going to the edge of a cliff a boundary, where he still couldn't quite get the photo shot he needed.  He finally managed to find a way to go behind a waterfall to get the spectacular perspective he needed of his vision, and that was what really worked and was published.  Branches can find ways to go beyond what they have done before to achieve more and find new visions and perspectives.  Sometimes just moving a few feet or finding a new person for a job to have a fresh perspective is all that is needed.  We need to challenge ourselves to stretch our perspectives at times.
Illinois had over 60 delegates attending.  We were recognized as second in Total Giving for the Educational Foundation, seventh in Legal Advocacy Fund Giving, a Platinum Award winner in the 21st Century category, and we received a Public Policy Impact Grant in the amount of $800 for the formation of our Illinois Lobby Corp.  These accomplishments are only possible because of strong branch participation throughout all of Illinois.  I challenge branches to stretch beyond what you think is possible for next year.  Remind members that personal giving is empowering.  
LAF celebrated 25 years, 1981-2006 of advocacy for plaintiffs.  The film “North Country” was shown.  It is about Gansler and Bingham's book, Class Action: The story that changed Sexual Harassment Law.   Those donating $100 or more received the 2007 LAF pin, and those donating $250 or more also received the 25th Anniversary pin.  
35 years of Title IX was celebrated after being sponsored by AAUW member Patsy Mink and enacted June 1972.  AAUW continues to be a strong advocate in support of Title IX.   
We learned that the Leadership and Training Institute funds all programming now. The Ed Eq memos that I forward to you add value to your membership.  Leadership modules are now available on the AAUW website.
Greg Mortenson spoke on his book, Three Cups of Tea, at the Global Perspectives on Women and Girls plenary.  He has built schools in Pakistan and Afghanistan.  He told us that to educate a boy is to help an individual, but to educate a girl is to educate a community.  He donated a book to each state for placement in a library in the state.  Plans are underway to donate our book to a University library with a Woman's Study program.  The One Shared World continues to be the International program.   
In the Taste of Success, Jan Huttner, Andi Danis and other board members kept attendees aware of our WITASWAN initiative.  GEMS was featured also letting members know about the Girls Excelling in Math and Science program.  Busy workers such as Barbara Zeitz and Kim Benziger passed out flyers and a flashlight about Jane Addams to let other states know of our first holiday honoring a woman.   
An intergenerational panel plenary was led by Journalist Renee Poussaint.  Lori Switzer, Chicago Branch President and her Mother, Jeane Lindeke, a dual member in Chicago and Boulder, Colorado, were panel members for this interesting dialogue.  

Founding Mothers were honored in a special ceremony for having donated $12,500.  Illinois members should be very proud that Kim and Bob Benziger and Barbara Wyne were among those honored.
Mae Jamison, who grew up in Illinois, received the achievement Award at the Educational Foundation Banquet.  She became the first African American woman to be selected to be an astronaut. 
The beta website was introduced.  It will be launched on September 16.  One of the new features is a Membership Services Database that can easily accept updates and newer interface making it more user friendly.  For those who would like a sneak preview or the work in progress, it may be viewed at http://beta. www.aauw.org. 
As you can tell, National Conventions bring us the best in outstanding speakers and presenters from across the country.  In two years, the Convention will be held in St. Louis.  This is within easy driving distance for us in Illinois, and we can start planning and budgeting now for that great opportunity.  
We look forward to seeing branch members at the Fall Conferences in late October.  Stay cool and stay busy planning branch programs and activities this summer.  If you have questions, please let any of us on the State Board be your first resource to contact.  We are here ready to help you.   



¡Adelante! Book Group: September 13, 7 p.m., 502 College Manor, Monmouth

Branch Meeting: September 17, 7 p.m., Social Hall of Faith Church
Art Presenter Kick-Off: September 25, 6:30 p.m., Buchanan Center for the Arts
Mission Statement: AAUW advances equity for      women and girls through advocacy, education and research.  
Vision Statement: AAUW will be a powerful advocate and visible leader in equity and education through research, philanthropy, and measurable change in critical areas impacting the lives of women and girls. 
Association website: www.aauw.org
AAUW-Illinois website: www.aauw-il.org
Monmouth Branch website: http://department.monm.edu/aauw/
Initiative Editor: Amy Zesbaugh, zestib@hotmail.com
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